
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 16 OCTOBER 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison (until 11.15 am), Boaden, Mrs Clarke, Mrs Glendinning, Layden and Mrs Styth (until 11.15 am) 

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillor Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder)   



The Mayor of Carlisle and Miss Suzannah Wilson (student from Trinity school) attended as observers

CROS.122/08

WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed all those present and, in particular, The Mayor and Miss Wilson who would be observing the meeting. 

CROS.123/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Hendry and Councillor J Mallinson (Deputy Leader and Finance & Performance Management Portfolio Holder)

CROS.124/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Knapton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.6 – Pay and Workforce Strategy Project Update.  The interest related to the fact that decisions had been taken by the Executive whilst Councillor Knapton was an Executive Member.  

CROS.125/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 4 September 2008 be noted.

CROS.126/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.127/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Officer (Ms Edwards) presented the Work Programme for the Committee for 2008/09.  Ms Edwards reported that:

· Councillors P Farmer and Mrs Vasey had been nominated to represent the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees on the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group.   It was hoped that the initial meeting of the Task and Finish Group would take place during the week commencing 3 November, with a further meeting in mid‑November.  Details would be confirmed to Members as soon as possible.

· The update on the Customer Contact Centre had been delayed and was not likely to be forthcoming until the New Year.

In response to the latter issue, the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) clarified that the Customer Contact Centre item had been deferred originally because the Head of Service had intended a review which may have resulted in expenditure being incurred; the matter was therefore included within the Forward Plan and this Committee’s Work Programme.

The Customer Services Improvement Review was a separate issue in which the Committee would become involved in due course.

A Member emphasised the need to ensure that the Committee’s work programme accurately reflected issues for their consideration.  If reporting lines were being delayed due to the sickness of one member of staff that was entirely unacceptable.

Members and their constituents spent a great deal of time in the Customer Contact Centre and the experience could be quite varied.  There were a whole series of issues in customer services and it was therefore very important, in the context of the broader review, that the Committee became involved as soon as possible.

Dr Gooding concurred with the Member’s comments in terms of involvement in the Customer Services Improvement Review and anticipated that may begin early in the New Year.  He was leading on the matter, but much of his time had been taken up with job evaluation appeals. 

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues detailed above, the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.128/08
THE FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

There was submitted report LDS.62/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 October 2008 – 31 January 2009) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

The Chairman reported that the Committee had undertaken a Workshop session on Property Portfolio Options on 13 October 2008, which had included a very good and informative presentation.  A report on the matter was scheduled for submission to the Committee on 11 December 2008.   The Budget would also be considered at that meeting and he would keep a close eye on the volume of business to ensure that the Agenda was not overloaded.  He would liase with Group Leaders and appropriate Officers if a special meeting was deemed necessary to deal with the property portfolio item. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 October 2008 – 31 January 2009) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That it be noted that the Chairman would liase as necessary regarding the scheduling of business at the December 2008 meeting of the Committee.

CROS.129/08
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CUSTOMER CONTACT CENTRE REVIEW

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.247/08 setting out the decision of the Executive on 22 September 2008 in response to this Committee’s comments and questions concerning the Customer Contact Centre Review (Minute CROS.115/08 refers).

The Executive had taken into account the concerns expressed at the degree of slippage on the review of the Customer Contact Centre and had decided that the Portfolio Holder would investigate the points raised.

RESOLVED – That the response of the Executive be received.

CROS.130/08
SCRUTINY OF CARLISLE RENAISSANCE
A Member began by expressing concern and dismay that no written report on the outcome of the meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group held on 7 October 2008 had been provided to Members, particularly bearing in mind the considerable amount of time which the Committee had devoted to the issue of Carlisle Renaissance and public comment on the matter.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) advised that he had circulated details to all Overview and Scrutiny Members following the meeting, but apologised if the Member had not received that notification.

The Chairman provided feedback on the proposals agreed for the future scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance as follows:

· That every six months (in July and January) Carlisle Renaissance submit a report on progress with the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan to a special meeting of the Committee (with two representatives from the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees being invited to attend)

· To ensure proper accountability the Scrutiny Chairs Group requested that at each six-monthly meeting the Director of Carlisle Renaissance; and the Portfolio Holder with strategic responsibility for Carlisle Renaissance be in attendance

· The process would commence with a special meeting of this Committee on 17 November 2008 at 9.30 am.

· It was essential that information flowed between the scrutiny office and Carlisle Renaissance to ensure that scrutiny Members had the opportunity to input to developments as appropriate.  Carlisle Renaissance should inform the scrutiny office of any major developments or pieces of work to be undertaken outside of the six-monthly reporting cycle (one simple way of assisting with that would be to send Minutes of the Carlisle Renaissance Board to the scrutiny office).

In discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. Would the Leader of the City Council be in attendance at the special meeting on 17 November 2008?

Dr Taylor confirmed that the Leader had been invited to attend.

2. The Minutes of the Carlisle Renaissance Board should be publicly available on the Council’s website in addition to being circulated to Members.   Members sought clarification that would happen.

3. The Overview and Scrutiny Team should bring to Members’ attention any future lack of co‑operation or support from Carlisle Renaissance since that would constitute a weakness in reporting responsibility to Overview and Scrutiny.

4. The issue should be included on the Work Programme so that the Committee could check that promises were being kept.

5. Members were sceptical as to whether the proposed six monthly meetings would keep them appraised of what was going on in relation to Carlisle Renaissance.

Dr Taylor replied that the special meeting had been scheduled for 17 November 2008 to fit around the availability of the Chairman of the Carlisle Renaissance Board.  The six monthly meetings were meant to be the bare minimum in terms of reporting and it would be open to the Committee to request further information and involvement as appropriate.

Members emphasised that the Carlisle Renaissance Board was a ‘creature’ created by the Council and others, and had a responsibility to those parties.  Meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee were scheduled well in advance and when the attendance of other parties was invited they should make an effort to attend.

The establishment of formal terms of reference governing Carlisle Renaissance working practices and accountability was extremely important.

The Committee wished to be in a position to influence the decisions taken by Carlisle Renaissance, rather than simply being afforded the opportunity to ask questions.

The Chairman said that the points raised would be taken forward to the special meeting in November.

A Member further suggested that a letter be sent to the Chairman of the Carlisle Renaissance Board outlining the concerns raised.

RESOLVED – That a special meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be held at 9.30 am on Monday 17 November 2008 to commence the scrutiny process for Carlisle Renaissance; at which time the issues detailed above would form the basis of discussion.

CROS.131/08
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY PROJECT UPDATE
Councillor Knapton (Chairman), having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair.   

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.25/08 advising Members on the progress of the Pay and Workforce Strategy project.   At the request of Members, and with the approval of the Chairman, a briefing on the project would be provided immediately following the meeting.

The project had entered its final implementation stage for which an Action Plan had been agreed and which also embraced the remaining  actions that would complete the other work packages.

Dr Gooding outlined progress in the areas of Job Evaluation; Single Status; Equal Pay; Implementation and the Pay Policy.  Whilst there was slippage on some target dates, a lot of work was currently underway and overall the project was broadly on schedule with no problems to report at the current time.

Dr Gooding reported that initial pay modelling had commenced and negotiations with Trade Unions would begin next week.  He and the Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) would be happy to respond to Members’ questions.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. The target dates within the Action Plan required updating to reflect work already undertaken.

Mr Williams advised that he had not updated the target date on the Action Plan. The Action Plan had originally been approved by Members and he felt it improper to change it.  An additional column could, however, be included to reflect updated targets.

2. A point of significance was the period of time which completion of Phase 2 of Job Evaluation would take.   There was an expectation that it would be complete by April 2009.  A Member sought clarification of the position and the implications in terms of budget planning.

In response Mr Williams said that his report had been written some time ago to meet despatch deadlines.  He had revisited the matter and taken action to ensure that there were no unknown financial implications of any significance.

Dr Gooding added that a pay model could be developed relatively quickly. Thought needed to be given to issues including the impact of pensions, bonuses, overtime, back pay and pay protection which would be the subject of negotiation with Trade Unions,  and may cause delay.   It was important to get the decision making process correct.

It was also important to have a robust estimate of the financial implications for the authority.  He anticipated that would be possible to fit within the budget timetable and process.

3. An update was requested on single status following the meeting of the Corporate Joint Consultative Committee held on 15 October 2008.

Mr Williams reminded Members that agreement had been reached and implemented in April 2007 in three areas (holidays, sickness and overtime).  He outlined work currently underway in a further six areas.  The Senior Management Team had been involved and had now agreed their position on the nine areas.

In response to a Member’s request, Mr Williams undertook to provide details of cost to Members during the briefing to be held at the conclusion of the meeting.  Copies would also be circulated to other Members and the Learning and Development Portfolio Holder.

4. Were Officers comfortable with the overall cost implications in relation to Single Status?

Mr Williams stated that the project was designed to address historical anomalies and it had never been anticipated that it could be done without a cost to the local authority.

5. City First module for all staff – Future Focus - was a very important piece of work involving all staff.  Within what political context was the module being undertaken  (i.e. in terms of the deteriorating financial position of all Councils and implications of the wider economic recession)?  

There would be cause for concern if the remit was narrow or fixed.  Was the module being adapted to changing circumstances?

In response Dr Gooding outlined the purpose of Future Focus.  Some clear messages had come forward from staff including issues around internal communication and visible leadership.  The intention was to modify events to take account of feedback received.

A Member emphasised that the process would create a series of expectations and it was therefore crucial that careful consideration was given to the follow‑up process.

Dr Gooding replied that staff had welcomed the opportunity to share their views with management and he recognised the importance of providing feedback.

Mr Williams added that a number of workshops had taken place and a report had been compiled for SMT and Heads of Service.  The report to Members in January 2009 would include details of feedback to staff.

6. Members had, at the last meeting, asked to be appraised of the outcome of the review of the Car Leasing Scheme as that developed.

Dr Gooding explained that a sub-group of SMT had considered the matter, the judgement being that this was not the time to change the Car Leasing Scheme.  The matter would, however, be reviewed as part of ongoing work on the Green Travel Plan. 

The Vice-Chairman thanked Officers for their report and responses to questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That the observations raised in relation to the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project, as detailed above, be taken on board.

(2) That the Committee looked forward to receiving further information on Future Focus at its January 2009 meeting.

(3) That the Head of Personnel and Development Services be requested to provide updated target dates within the PWS Implementation Action Plan.

The Chairman resumed the Chair.  

CROS.132/08
SICKNESS ABSENCE
Pursuant to Minute CROS.120/08, the Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.85/08 in response to Members’ request that the Committee resume scrutiny of the authority’s performance with regard to sickness absence in the light of a clearly deteriorating situation.

Mr Williams presented an analysis of the situation, commenting that it appeared that there was not one single cause but instead a combination of contributory factors.

Members’ attention was drawn to an updated Improving Attendance Action Plan agreed by Senior Management Team (SMT) on 30 September 2008.  Details of the percentage of return to work interviews carried out since record keeping had resumed compared to the situation when last reported to the Committee were provided.

In conclusion, Mr Williams reported that SMT had responded to the urgent need to re‑prioritise sickness and expected that the reintroduced Action Plan would have a positive effect.  However, whilst improvements were anticipated before the year‑end, there was not sufficient time to enable the Council to meet the target.  

Whilst scrutinising the report, Members raised the following issues and observations:

1. Members referred to the considerable work undertaken by the Committee to address sickness absence and which had contributed to bring about dramatic improvements over recent years.  They were disturbed and dismayed that performance had dropped alarmingly, apparently very quickly and unobserved.  Staff morale and issues within their personal lives were factors.

2. Single status had been introduced from April 2007 for many operational staff that hitherto had not been receiving the same benefits as other employees when absent through sickness.  Had that been a factor in the deteriorating performance?

Mr Williams explained that historically a significant number of employees were working to terms which meant that they did not receive payment when absent through sickness.  That position had been addressed and there was no evidence as yet to suggest that absence had increased as a result.

Dr Gooding added that, in his view, deteriorating performance was not due to incompetence on the part of Managers, but rather the fact that Managers were under a great deal of pressure which affected their ability to deliver. 

3. Many of the actions listed in the Improving Attendance Action Plan were attributable to the Head of Personnel and Development Services.  A Member felt that Mr Williams’ role was to monitor the position and that actions should instead be attributed to individual Managers.

4. The report did not include details of the split between long and short‑term absence.  Was it possible to identify those who had contributed to the fall in performance?


Could a significant proportion of absence be attributed to long‑term sickness (4 weeks plus)?

Mr Williams said that it was inevitable that a percentage of absences were caused by long‑term sickness.  Managers had and continued to address those people who reached ‘trigger’ points in terms of absence.  Trigger point interviews were not monitored as such, but it may be possible to break down statistics further with the assistance of Policy and Performance Services.  

Statistical information was available to Managers on Trent for monitoring purposes, although it was four/five weeks out-of‑date.  It was hoped that access to further components of Trent enabling more up-to-date data could be rolled out soon to the Directorates to allow Managers greater ability to manage the situation.

The Head of Facilities explained that in Community Services (Facilities) for example long-term sickness by seven members of staff equated to 79%.   In Environmental Services sixteen instances of long-term sickness equated to 70%.  There were cases of serious and terminal illness which had to be dealt with sensitively by Managers.

Did Trent provide functionality to remind Managers to undertake tasks (such as appraisals) and alert senior Managers if that was not done?

Mr Williams replied that the system was the same as that in place at the County Council, but was not necessarily being implemented in the same manner.  Delays had occurred with the Trent project and Officers were currently concentrating on modules other than those enabling the monitoring of appraisal, but that did not mean that more work was underway on the sickness module.

5. Resources had been spent to create a better system and yet morale had suffered.  Features should be put in place to redress that balance.

Dr Gooding said that general feelings of anxiety were to be expected in relation to the Job Evaluation exercise, a significant issue being for those staff whose pay would reduce.  Pay protection and support would be available to address that, although clearly that would come at a cost to the Council.

6. A Member expressed disappointment at the exception report, which did not include comparative information to enable Members to make an informed judgement on the position and contributory factors.

Dr Gooding agreed with those sentiments, commenting that he wanted Policy and Performance Services to undertake more detailed analysis, including work done by Managers at a departmental level.

Mr Williams said that the figures provided were via the new Performance Management System – Covalent and Members could obtain more information from their own computers should they so wish.  There would be a demonstration of Covalent at the Member / Officer Forum on 4 November 2008.

A Member was incredibly disappointed with the Covalent report, which was difficult to interpret and out of context.

The Portfolio Holder suggested that the Committee may wish to look at the matter again in three months time.

7. A Member commented that it was important for the Committee to decide what it wished to do next.  The information provided today was fairly limited and when the figures were drilled down further there may be defensible explanations for sickness levels.  Alongside that, the Committee was concerned at the culture within the organisation in terms of the management of sickness absence.

The Committee needed to look at the implications of the Action Plan and how that was taken forward within directorates; together with the issue of increased pressure on individuals.


RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee was extremely concerned that the deterioration in performance had occurred unobserved, which must be addressed as a matter of urgency.

(2) That the Committee required sight of a more detailed report, including better profiling of long and short‑term sickness and guidance on the relevance of the contributory factors listed at Section 2.2 of report PPP.85/08.

(3) The apparent lack of line-management involvement in the process was regrettable.

(4) The Committee looked forward to the full roll-out of Trent.

(5) That the Committee would monitor sickness absence on a three monthly basis commencing in the New Year.

CROS.133/08

CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.26/08 providing an update on risk management arrangements.

Dr Gooding outlined the current position regarding Operational Risk Registers, the Risk Management Review and training.  The latest Corporate Risk Register was appended to his report, together with the summary of changes made.  Members would note that any change to a risk score was shown by a symbol in the movement column.  During the last quarter the Current Action Status / Control Strategy Sections had been addressed and updated where applicable and scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.

In addition to scrutinising and commenting on the Risk Register, Members were invited to suggest emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.  If appropriate those would be incorporated into the Corporate Risk Register and their management tracked at the next quarterly update.

During discussion, Members raised the following observations:

1. A Member noted that the impact of Vacancy Management had been scored as 3 and welcomed comment on the detail of the statement “Alternative plans for substantial business change should be developed as a matter of urgency in order to deliver the required savings.”  What would that mean in practice and when would the alternative plans be forthcoming?

Dr Gooding referred to the current budget deficit, commenting that clearly vacancy management was not working.  Alternative plans would therefore be required but he had no further detail at this stage.

2. Should sickness absence be reflected within the Risk Register?

Dr Gooding advised that sickness absence had been included but removed when performance improved.  The matter would be reinstated in the Risk Register in the future.

RESOLVED – That report CE.26/08 be noted and received.


CROS.134/08

CORPORATE PROJECTS BOARD UPDATE
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.27/08 providing a summary of progress reports from the current capital projects submitted to the Corporate Projects Board between 1 July and 7 October 2008.

At the time of writing, the deadline date for receipt of funding bids for 2009/10 had not been reached.  New business cases for proposed projects during 2009/10 would be considered by the Corporate Projects Board at their meeting in October and comments and recommendations passed to Senior Management Team.

It was anticipated that Covalent would be used for monitoring most City Council projects in the future.  However, development in that area had stalled due to technical problems with Covalent.

Members raised the following observations in discussion:

1. Collation and interpretation of the data within the Highlights Report Summary required to be improved to aid understanding.

The Head of Facilities (Mr Nicolson) indicated his agreement with those sentiments, commenting that the document provided was a working document.

2. A Member sought clarification of the position regarding the synthetic hockey pitch.

Mr Nicolson explained that additional funding had been secured to accommodate the increase.

RESOLVED – That the status and progress summaries be noted, and the Committee looked forward to the submission of a future report in a more understandable format.

CROS.135/08

PARTNERSHIPS AND GRANTS ANNUAL REVIEW
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.54/08 on the annual review of partnerships and grants.

A revised Partnership Policy, which addressed the necessary improvements identified in the 2006 Use of Resources Assessment and the Audit Services Review, had been formally adopted by the Council in February 2008. 

Ms Brown outlined progress made; the range, type and progress of existing partnerships; and identified the amount of grant claims and external funding generated throughout the year.   Carlisle Renaissance would require to be included in partnership monitoring when outputs were agreed.

Also highlighted were the issue of risk concerning the level and use of resources put to supporting areas covered by grant funding as raised by the Audit Commission and the Audit Committee on 26 September 2008.  The matter had been discussed at the Senior Management Team on 7 October 2008 and a way forward agreed, which would be reported back to the Audit Committee at their meeting in January 2009.

In scrutinising the report, Members raised the following questions and comments:

1. Ref. 029 – Hadrians Wall Tourism Partnership – had ceased on 19 July 2006 and should be removed from the list.

2. Referring to Section 2.2, a Member noted that a new procedure had been implemented in September 2007 to advise and assist Officers with the process and financial requirements.  What did that mean in practice?

Ms Brown advised that help and guidance was provided, but there was a lack of capacity to follow that through.

3. The Council employed an External Funding Officer located in Development Services and it was suggested that the role should be developed to provide more strategic guidance on how to address external funding, how partnership working should be managed and how corporate aims and objectives were addressed through external funding activities.

The Council had a responsibility to manage the transition properly and to help organisations to get assistance elsewhere.  What would the change mean in terms of the day to day work with partner organisations?

In response, Ms Brown said that the transfer had not yet taken place because there were implications which required to be thought through very carefully.

The Member added that he had had conversations with two organisations, and outlined the significant impact on their ability to deliver bids on time.

Ms Brown undertook to discuss the position with the Director of Development Services and feed it back.

The Deputy Chief Executive undertook to ensure that the transfer happened smoothly.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Corporate Partnerships Register and the type, number and activities of the partnerships be noted.

(2) That the review being undertaken by the Head of Economic, Property and Tourism Services on Grants and External Funding reported to the Senior Management Team on 7 October 2008 be noted.

(3) That the Committee was concerned to ensure that partner organisations continued to receive advice and assistance on an ongoing basis.

CROS.136/08
PROCUREMENT ACTIVITY REPORT
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.53/08 informing Members of progress being made by the Council’s Procurement Unit, together with details of the procurement shared service activity throughout Cumbria.

In discussion Members made the following observations:

1. It would have been helpful if the report had included greater detail e.g. a reflection of the savings being made.

2. The Committee did not need to see future reports on the subject unless the policy and strategy changed.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CORP.53/08.

(2) That the submission of further monitoring reports to the Committee would only be required if changes occurred to the Strategy.

CROS.137/08
ICT SECURITY POLICY - ANNEXES
The Head of ICT (Mr Nutley) submitted report CORP.56/08 presenting the Annexes to the ICT Security Policy.

Also submitted was an Excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive on 22 September 2008 (EX.232/08) setting out their decision following consideration of the ICT Security Policy and comments from this Committee, namely:

“That the Executive

1. Take account of the comments from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

2. Adopt the draft and refer the report to Council for adoption.”

Mr Nutley gave a presentation to the Committee on the ICT Security Policy and content of the Annexes, the management of which was designed in such a way that they may be modified and redrafted as circumstances changed within ICT and the Council, with ownership being delegated to the Information Systems Group.

Members were asked to comment and put forward any amendments they wished to be considered for incorporation into the Annexes.

In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The Annexes made reference to Council employees, suppliers, etc.  The terminology should be amended to clarify that they applied equally to Members.

(b) A Member referred to the Annex – Complying with Legal & Policy Requirements expressing surprise that the Purpose stated that “It is by no means a comprehensive list but does cover some of the most common areas.”  He felt that a list of all the legal requirements with which people must comply should have been included.

Mr Nutley explained that inclusion of all Statue Law would massively expand the document.  He did, however, acknowledge that the Computer Misuse Act should be included.

(c) There was no linkage under Business Continuity to the wider core Emergency Plan.

In response Mr Nutley believed that the linkage to the Corporate Business Continuity Plan was there.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CORP.56/08 and the informative presentation by the Head of IT Services.

(2) That a reference to Members should be included within all Annexes.

(3) That the Committee looked forward to the training programme.

[The meeting ended at 12.44 pm]

Following the conclusion of the formal business, the Committee received a briefing on the background and details of the Pay and Workforce Strategy from the Head of Personnel and Development Services and the Chairman of Unison.  This also included a demonstration of pay modelling by the PWS Implementation Officer.

